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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, MAY 9, 2017 

 

MINUTES 

 

  CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and 

Regular Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 

7:00 o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte & Jeffrey Gworek 

 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

  

 Absent:   Joseph Pugliese, Commissioner 

    Ronald Bohigian, Ryan Rogers & Paul Bedard,  

    Alternates 

 

   

 A quorum was determined. 

 

 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 

 Vice Chairman Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in 

the presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.   

You have one year to begin the project. 

 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal. So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 
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ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting as submitted.   Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6258A, Application of William C. Michel for a 17.6’ front 

yard setback variance for garage placement under Section 7a-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 471 Canal Street, property of Holyst Real Estate in an R-

2/25 zone. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think in this case --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Not have any presentation at all? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  You may just want to state that you have a conflict with 

it. 

  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just for the record, Matthew O’Keefe, I have represented 

Holyst Real Estate and do represent Holyst Real Estate so I will recuse 

myself from any hearing or vote or discussion with respect to this 

application. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, in that case, you wouldn’t have a quorum. So, it 

will automatically roll over to the next meeting. 

 

 MR. GIUIDICE:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thanks, Dave. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 
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 B. APPEAL #6259A, Application of Bryanna Ward for an 8’ front yard 

setback variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 40 

Wilbur Street, property of Bryanna Ward in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state their 

name and address for the record? 

 

 MS. WARD:  Bryanna Ward, 40 Wilbur Street.  So, currently, my house is 

about 15 feet from the property line.  I want to build an attached garage on 

that.  Because it is so close to the front property line, in order to attach 

it to the house, it is not 40 feet back from the property line.  So, I need 

an appeal for the 8 feet which is as far back as I can possibly push the 

garage in order for it to still be attached to the house. 

 

 Also, there is right now an existing deck and a fence that if I had to 

push it back, I’d have to take down and rebuild and I’d also have to extend 

the driveway if this appeal is not approved.   

 

 And, then I mean, the distance from the street, the property line 

starts 10 feet back so it is over 40 feet from the street.  It is just the 

property line starts farther in.  So, that’s why a variance is needed. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  

 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, the garage will be attached to the house? 

 

 MS. WARD: Yes. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  It is currently --- is there a walkway from the driveway 

to the house that is there now? 

 

 MS. WARD:  Yes. 

  

 MR. GWOREK:  And, the garage doors will be on the side of the garage 

and not in front? 

 

 MS. WARD:  Yes.  The side facing the driveway. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry.  Say that again? 

 

 MS. WARD:  The garage doors will be in line with the driveway, facing 

the driveway. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Facing Wilbur Street. 

 

 MS. WARD:  Yes.  Uh, no.  Facing --- yah.   

 

 THE CHAIR:  Facing east? 
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 Okay. 

 

 Will you have to do anything to that driveway? 

 

 MS. WARD:  No.  Not if this appeal is approved. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, if you moved it another 10 feet back we’d have to --- 

 

 MS. WARD:  Probably extend the driveway and rebuild the deck and 

relocate the fence that is there now. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  A decorative fence, isn’t it? 

 

 MS. WARD:  Uh, no.  I have dogs.  The whole yard is fenced in. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How did you get the dimensions on this drawing?  I mean I 

am always concerned that there is hand written dimensions and I don’t know 

how far you would be from the side yard or how far you would be from the 

street.  Who did the measurements without some type of plot plan? 

 

 MS. WARD:  I did the measurements myself and they approved --- I don’t 

know who was involved in it.  They looked up as far as the property line 

goes, the sewer line maps, apparently, to make sure that the property line 

that I put on my drawing was correct. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, what we did was scale the sewer map as 

built from the house to the street and see how that correlated with her 

drawing and it matched it.  So, the sewer tie-ins are pretty much right on 

the money, so it did seem to corroborate what she was saying. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, then the entrance to the garage would come off the 

driveway and you would take a 90-degree turn to get into the garage? 

 

 MS. WARD:  Yup. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  What about the height of the garage?  Is it going to be --

- 

 

 MS. WARD:  A single level. 

 

 MR. GWOREK: --- a single story? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have any kind of a drawing or a rendition of what 

the garage is going to look like?  Did you compare? 

 

 MS. WARD:  I don’t. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so this is really the first – you haven’t designed a 

garage or anything like that yet? 

 

 MS. WARD:  Uh, no.  Because if I can’t get this approved --- I didn’t 

go to a builder, yet.  If this isn’t approved and I can’t go forward with it 

--- so. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It is sort of a minor variance. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah.  The concern I have though is the completeness of 

it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: We don’t know what the garage looks like.  The dimensions, 

we just have a footprint. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have any idea of what the garage is going to look 

like in relationship to the house?  I mean, any kind of --- because what 

we’re doing is we’re really just approving a plot plan and not any kind of 

how it looks to the house or how it looks to the neighborhood for this 

variance. 

 

 MS. WARD:  The dimensions are 22 by 24.  Twenty-two would be wide.  

That’s how far from the back of the house and then extends towards the front 

of the house.  The garage doors will be facing towards the driveway and then 

it is just a single pitched roof that will go the opposite way of the pitch 

of the house. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is it sort of going to match the house, blend in with the 

house? 

 

 MS. WARD: Yah.  All the (inaudible) will be the same 

 

 THE CHAIR: What is that, Dave? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That is just the street view, Mr. Chairman. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Are you going to be using the same siding on the garage as 

the house? 

 

 MS. WARD: Yah, it will match the house. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  We could stipulate it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, I think we should.  Yah. 

 

 Could you zoom out, Dave? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Out further? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Zoom out so we can take a look at the neighborhood itself?  

A few, you know.  That’s it. That’s it.  Thank you. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just a little bit more, maybe. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, actually, that is one of the bigger lots. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Again, but I am seeing other houses with garages more 

towards the rear. 

 

 MS. WARD:  Yah, well most the houses on the street do have garages. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But they are all more toward the rear and none of them 

are toward the front. 

 

 MS. WARD:  Um, yes. 

  

 MR. LAPORTE:  All the ones in the rear would conform. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  All the ones in the rear would conform. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Which sort of leads me to what the hardship would be in 

terms of there appears to be sufficient land to put it and not have to seek a 

variance. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Because one of the things this board has to consider is the 

hardship.  You know?  What is the hardship?  The hardship is really 

financial.  Which this board can’t consider or doesn’t usually --- doesn’t 

consider. 

 

 MS. WARD:  It is also that in order to attach it to the house, the 

aesthetics of the house to stay, I mean, if I were to attach it to the house 

and push it back, the garage would extend beyond the house and create an 

awkward layout as opposed to connecting it in line with the house. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE: I really have to say that it looks nicer connected than it 

would disconnected. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It looks like you’ve got some type of little porch.  

Would that be coming off? 

 

 MS. WARD: Yah.   
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, that would be removed? 

 

 MS. WARD: Yes.  So that’s --- that roofline is where the garage would 

start and it would obviously just extend farther forward. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the garage is going to start about where the car is, 

the back of the car? 

 

 MS. WARD: Uh, yes. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But even if you moved it back 8 feet, you are still 

connected to the house? 

 

 MS. WARD: Yes, but then the design of the house, I feel would be 

awkward.  You have a structure that is extending past the back of the house. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Where is your rear entrance to the deck itself?  What wall 

is that on? 

 

 MS. WARD:  There are actually two right now.  There is one that goes on 

to the back porch there and one that goes on to that side porch.  So, the 

door that goes out to the side porch, I would just use that as the garage 

door. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Are you on well water or city water? 

 

 MS. WARD:  City. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, from that picture, it doesn’t look like the deck 

extends beyond the house anyway. 

 

 MS. WARD:  It does.  It goes farther to the side there. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Where is the deck?  Dave, can you point to it? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: It doesn’t seem --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That whole thing is the deck? 

 

 MS. WARD: Yah. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Let me do a different aerial. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, if you moved it back, it would just go up against the 

deck. 
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 MS. WARD:  I’d have to shorten the deck.  The deck extends --- I am not 

sure of the exact amount of feet.  If anything, it is about 4 feet from --- 

across from the side of the house.  I don’t know if you can’t see it because 

of the roof, the patio roof that’s there right now. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It does extend.  I’ve been down there.  I didn’t go on 

the property but you said it goes behind. 

 

 MS. WARD:  Yah. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I think it would be easier if we saw some type of picture 

of it if we’re going to do a variance because as I look at the hardship, 

clearly, it could be pushed back and your claim is that it is aesthetics.  

But we don’t have anything to see relative to the aesthetics. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the question would be, either way, if we don’t approve 

the variance, are you going to build the garage and if so you are going to 

build it within the appropriate setback.  Is that correct? 

 

 MS. WARD:  I – I would have to think about it. I think it would ruin 

the value of the house. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The reason I am asking that is that either way, um, you 

still would need drawings. 

 

 MS. WARD:  I don’t know if I will actually build it if this --- I think 

it will ruin the aesthetics of the house to have it done back farther than 

the actual house is. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I would be more comfortable if I saw some type of picture.  

I mean, we have a hand-written drawing here but some type of picture in terms 

of what the height is, would be.  How the roof is going to pitch.   

  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Because again, we are struggling with coming up with 

the hardship.  We’re struggling with that. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Why don’t you get a drawing? 

 

 MS. WARD:  All right. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Of the garage. 

 

 MS. WARD:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  We can table it or continue the public hearing to the next 

meeting which is in two weeks or you have how many days, Dave? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Oh, months. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you have plenty of time in order to come up with a 

drawing.  But we’ll leave it up to you. 

 

 We’ll continue the public hearing until the next meeting if that works 

for you and in the meantime if you could come up with at least a structural 

drawing of how it is going to connect to the house, what it is going to look 

like, the height and that kind of thing.  It doesn’t have to be in so much 

detail. 

 

 MS. WARD:  All right. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

  

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE: Motion to continue the public hearing. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 

  

  



Zoning Board of Appeals – May 9, 2017 

 

10 

 

 C. APPEAL #6260A, Application of George e. & Rose E. Mitchell for a 

variance for a pool in the side yard under Sections 2-01. A.A.6 & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 36 Fieldstone lane, property of George E. & Rose E. 

Mitchell in an R12 zone. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state their 

name and address for the record, please? 

  

 MR. MITCHELL:  George Mitchell, 36 Fieldstone Lane.  

  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Would you explain to the board what you’d like to 

do? 

  

 MR. MITCHELL:  We want to put a pool in.  And, the way the plot plan is 

written and drawn, it labels what we consider our back yard as a side yard.  

So, we need a variance to place the pool because based on the drawing there 

is no room, there is no room in our back yard to put a pool. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  And, you have a cemetery on the left. 

  

 MR. MITCHELL:  Yes, sir. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  You have wetlands to the north. 

  

 MR. MITCHELL:  Yes, sir. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  And, if I remember right from the front of your house, it 

slopes down in the front of your house. 

  

 MR. MITCHELL:  That’s correct. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  So, the only level lot you have, the only place you have is 

you’ve got like a 10 foot on the left, on the south side and you’ve got, like 

you said, your side yard/back yard is on the north side. 

  

 MR. MITCHELL:  That’s correct, sir.  Because what is considered our 

front yard is actually just wetlands that we couldn’t do anything with even 

if we wanted to. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Where is says deck there, what is the length, the whole 

way?  What is that?  How big is that?  Is that built already? 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  Yes, Yes, sir.   It is --- uh.  I’ve got the dimensions 

right here.  It’s where it comes off of our --- it’s more of a porch. It’s an 

8 by 10 porch that comes off the back of our dining room. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I was up there today and the bottom line is that is the 

only place they can put it.  It is very, the way the lot is, it slopes down.  

If you look on the south side where the garage is, he’s got like 10 feet and 

then it drops off.   

 

 The front yard drops off.  The back yard you’ve got nothing.  The 

cemetery in the back.   

 

 And, that is the only place. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, he has pushed it all the way back, so. 
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 THE CHAIR: And, there is nothing around there.  The closest thing is a 

shed for the cemetery. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I mean, I think we would be hard pressed to say it 

is not a uniquely shaped lot. 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Absolutely. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  What is this limit of existing conservation easement?   

 

 Dave? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, that’s for the bog/wetland adjacent to it.  

So, there is typically a 200-foot upland review area, but they marked out a 

100-foot upland review area because we don’t know if that was ever determined 

to be a bog, or not.  So that they didn’t want any disturbance in that area. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.  So, would he be disturbing that area? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Not under the current proposal. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, if we were to give a variance and there was 

disturbance, he’d have to go to inland wetlands.  So that wouldn’t be our 

call, anyway. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes.  The issue is the side yard. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.   I just saw that note and I wanted to be sure. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions on the applicant? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you, sir. 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6254A, Application of Richard Close for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service at an existing restaurant under 

Section 4-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 959 Meriden 

Waterbury Tpke., property of 42 Simms Rd Associates, LLC in a B zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Please let the record show that I was not sitting at the 

last meeting but I did read the Minutes from the meeting. 

  

 MR. CLOSE:  Hi.  Richard Close, 835 Moss Lane, Cheshire, CT.  We’ve 

cleaned up the drawings.  We put the dimensions on that the board has 

requested. 

 

 We moved the door to the side rather than come out to the parking lot. 

 

 We hope this is what you were looking for. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  We were looking for the material. 

  

 MR. CLOSE:  Oh, we’re going with the aluminum.  We just decided the 

other day on that so it will be aluminum, 4-foot-high, fence. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Now, these handicapped spots. 

  

 MR. CLOSE:  Excuse me? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Where the handicapped is?  The handicapped spots? 

  

 THE CHAIR:  In the front of the building? 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Yah? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Are you going to barricade that? 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  The fence will go right across on the other side of the 

sidewalk from the handicapped access. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So there is a sidewalk with a curb there. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Yes. 

 

 For that dimension of 25 foot, that’s actually a concrete sidewalk.  

And, then the temporary fencing is behind the curb. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE: Now, we were concerned about the backing out into the 

parking lot there.  Fourteen thru seventeen. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Right. 

  

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is that going to be eliminated? 

  

 MR. CLOSE:  I don’t feel there is a reason. I mean it is within the 

state requirements of what is --- what was used in this in the zoning board 

or commission when we got approved. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  Yah, but now you are adding. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Well, we’re not --- 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Seating out there. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  But it is still within the guidelines of backing up.  And, 

the state requirements for parking. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you are backing into people as opposed to backing 

into another parking space which is different. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It is a safety issue. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Um, I guess I did talk to staff about maybe making employee 

parking so that the parking would be regulated.  You know, my sister is there 

at 9:00 am until close.  And, the chef and the employees that are there.  

This way it would limit the movement of backing up in and out. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the only problem there is enforcement.  How do you 

know if it is an employee or not an employee that could just park? 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  I’m sorry.  I didn’t hear it. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How would you know that it is an employee that parked 

there.  If the zoning enforcement officer were to drive thru, all the zoning 

enforcement would see is a car.  He’s not going to know who it is. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Well, we do meet within the statement requirements of 

parking at 30 degrees and the distance to back up and believe me, I am the 

last person that wants somebody to be run over in our parking lot. 

 

 But, so, as my sister gets there and the staff gets there and they’re 

from, you know, opening to closing, those cars shouldn’t be moving.  Or if 

they are moving she might just be going to the bank or running an errand.  

So, it would be very limited and they’d be aware of who is back there. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would it be possible to do two rows of tables?  You’ve 

got basically the tables going three out.  Could you do two and go farther 

back? 

 

 In other words, if you were to take the four tables that you’ve got in 

the last row, and just add one, two, three, four against the side of the 

building, would that work? 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  And, go farther down the building? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Um.   

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You get the same square footage.  You get the same number 

of tables.  You just wouldn’t --- you would have a greater turn around.  And, 

you would only lose one parking space.  You’d lose parking space 36, but you 

wouldn’t lose 14 thru 17. 

 

 (Pause) 
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 MR. CLOSE: I suppose it could be done.  But again, we are within the 

state guidelines of backing up on a 30-degree parking. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE: You have people out there now. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: For parking, yes.  But for people, not necessarily.  

That’s why you are in front of us. 

 

 Because you are asking really to seat people in a parking lot. 

 

 MR. CLOSE: Correct. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, I don’t know if the state guidelines relate to 

people in parking lots versus cars in parking lot. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Mr. Chairman? 

  

 THE CHAIR: Yes? 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Dave wanted to speak. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Dave? 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to note that to get to that 

door you need a 4-foot unobstructed path along that sidewalk.  So, whatever 

you do, whatever configuration, you just have to keep that aisle open on that 

entrance. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  On the back door you are talking about? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Uh, right along this side.  Where that dimension 35-3 

is?  You just need to keep that width. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Well, the first 5 feet is landscaping.  That is a landscape 

buffer, so we are not going into that.  That’s a seasonal thing.  That would 

be in the months that the outside seating is in place that restaurant buffer 

has to remain. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the question is, I guess – the question the 

commissioners are asking is can you move the outside tables --- because, you 

said it’s seasonal, anyway.  And, move it down.  Move it northward?  So, 

you’ve got in your first row next to the building, you are going to have one, 

two, three, four, you’ll have eight tables and the second row which would 

have the four tables and then you could make that patio a little bit narrower 

and not coming out as far into the driveway. 

 

 Is that what you are asking, Matt? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Does that work? 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  If that’s my only option, I guess it does work. Yah. 

 

 MR. GWOREK: The other option would be to close those --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Four off. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  Close those four off.  I mean --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Losing those four seats. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Well, I would rather go longer then.  Yes. 

 

 Well, it is actually more than four seats.  It would be one, two, 

three, four, five, six.  So, it would be 12 tables. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: No.  Twelve people but six tables. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Right. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you could pick them up on the side.  Or some of them. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Sure.  We’d have to extend it probably a couple of parking 

spots at that point. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I think that would address the safety concern of 

backing up.  Now instead of 13.6 you’d have more than 20 feet. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR: I think it makes sense from a safety standpoint.  I really 

do. 

  

 MR. CLOSE:  Okay.  That’s why you guys are here.   

 

 But we would add additional parking toward the north and to accommodate 

the six tables then, correct? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Say that again? 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  So we would extend the parking lot, the fenced in area, 

along the building line to accommodate the six tables. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And you would move the outside tables. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  And, the fence would come in. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 

 The fence would come in to just be behind the second row of tables and 

then you could extend it along the building.  You might want to do four 

tables.  You might want to do six tables.  I wouldn’t say how many, but you 

have to decide that. 

 

 My concern is the 25.6 feet and you can eliminate almost a third of 

that and you’re not going to have any issues with regard to the parking spots 

14 thru 18 and you’re only going to lose one or two on the other side.  So, 

you are actually going to have better parking and better safety. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, does that encroach into the parking space, 

number 36? 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Oh yah.  That’d be well into 36. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yes, it would. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I want to make sure visually as I sketch it out here. 

 

 MR. GWOREK: My question would be what the dimensions are going to be if 

we are not going to state as shown on the drawing, what do we need to know? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, he probably would have to come back with a drawing. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Uh. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I would take all of 36 if you are putting six tables 

in. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, just keep in mind whoever is in 37 would 

have to be able to open their door, as well, if they took up that whole 

space.  I wouldn’t think you would want the whole width of 36 and maybe half 

the width.  Does that make sense? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  But that may be putting four tables in as opposed 

to six table. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, absolutely. 

 

 (Pause, pause) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I mean, you don’t necessarily, Matt, the question to 

you --- I am having trouble seeing this drawing.  It is so small. 

 

 The bottom line is, if you take out the six tables on the right-hand 

side, right?  As you are looking at the drawing.  In the parking lot. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Yup. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you move them down in line here (indicating).  That’s 

a little better. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  May I approach? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So if you take one, two, three, four, five, six and you 

made two rows of three here (indicating), you are only taking up parking lot 

number or parking space number 36.  And, you still can come out the door. 

 

 Is that the way I am seeing it, Matt? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I mean, six might be a stretch and four would fit in 

there as I look at it. 

 

 You know, you have one here, here and here and here once you get to 

six. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I think you’d probably get --- 
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 MR. O’KEFEE:  Five anyway.  You are angling. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, okay. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You do like that (indicating) and then your fence is like 

that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Or, he could square it off.  There is no reason he couldn’t 

square it off. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  To square it off follows the parking. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, he is going to lose one table if we --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You lose one table but you pick up four parking spaces 

and you have ---you address the safety issue. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, if we do that, is it necessary for him to come 

back with another drawing if we stipulate what we are just discussing? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: It would be best if he sort of redrew it and submitted it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

   

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I could always check it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  What is that, Dave? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I could always check it based upon how we are describing 

it.  If that makes sense?  You know confirm it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I think so.   To have him come back again, I am not sure 

that that is --- because he is just going to confirm what we already know and 

if we stipulate it and Dave can confirm it, you know, at the time of 

submission. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah.  Or, he could come in like this if he agrees with 

this, he can ask that that be entered as an exhibit. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Yah.  Is that okay with you? 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Uh --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I will show you what I did here. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Come on over and take a look.  I just don’t want you to 

have to come back again if --- 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  I appreciate that. 

 

 (Discussion over the drawing at the bench.) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  It is a concern, people backing up. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You actually have easier parking at this point.  And, you 

are getting just one table less. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Work for you? 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Yup. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Can you work with it?  That is the question. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  If one person needs that table that comes for dinner, I 

hope it is not somebody I know. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The one thing I noticed is you’ve got a busy business 

down.  I was there last Friday night.  And, there is a lot of (inaudible) and 

I know that. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Right.  It is at times.  It is not always busy.  But we 

try. 

  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would the hours of operation be? 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Of? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Of the patio. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Uh, the summer hours? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The hours of the patio that you will --- 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Lunch thru dinner. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  We need hours.  We have to stipulate the hours of operation 

and I am saying there will be some other stipulations. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  So, 11:30 am to --- we are pretty much done by 9:30 pm. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is that seven days a week? 

 

 MR. CLOSE: That would be --- we are closed on Mondays. It would be six 

days a week. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Tuesday thru Sunday. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Any alcoholic beverages are served in glasses, cups and 

not in the original container. 

 

 No music or entertainment. 

 

 No amplification and/or loudspeakers. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Is there table music?  We have music inside, like 

background music.  Is that permitted or not? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That is inside. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Not outside. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Not outside? 
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 THE CHAIR:  We don’t allow that. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You couldn’t have outside speakers. 

 

 MR. CLOSE:  Okay. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the approval is for one year renewed annually if 

there are no complaints. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Right. 

 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you. 

 

 MR. CLOSE: Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

 

7:36 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 

 

 A. APPEAL #6258A, Application of William C. Michel for a 17.6’ front 

yard setback variance for garage placement under Section 7a-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 471 Canal Street, property of Holyst Real Estate in an R-

2/25 zone. 

 

 Continued to the next meeting.  Lack of quorum. 
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 B. APPEAL #6259A, Application of Bryanna Ward for an 8’ front yard 

setback variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 40 

Wilbur Street, property of Bryanna Ward in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 

 Continued to next meeting during the public hearing. 
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 C. APPEAL #6260A, Application of George e. & Rose E. Mitchell for a 

variance for a pool in the side yard under Sections 2-01. A.A.6 & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 36 Fieldstone lane, property of George E. & Rose E. 

Mitchell in an R12 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6260A in accordance with the plan 

that was submitted.   Mr. Gworek seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe noticed if you look at the lot, it is clearly the type of 

lot that you would use for a variance in that it is very odd shaped.  And, in 

addition you have the issue of the wetlands.  And, in addition to the 

wetlands, the side yard abuts against the cemetery so it is not going to 

encroach into any neighbors’ yard. 

 

 Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 A. APPEAL #6254A, Application of Richard Close for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service at an existing restaurant under 

Section 4-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 959 Meriden 

Waterbury Tpke., property of 42 Simms Rd Associates, LLC in a B zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6254A as it relates to the 

amended map which was submitted during the hearing with conditions. 

 

 Conditions: 

 

 - Not more than 36 seats. 

 - It not extend more than 20 feet from the side of the building. 

 - There be a 4-foot-high aluminum fence all the way around it. 

 - That it be in the location shown on the amended plan. 

 - The hours of operation be limited from 11:30 am to 9:30 pm, 

Tuesday thru Sunday. 

 - Any alcoholic beverages served will be served in glasses, cups, 

et cetera and not in original containers. 

 - There be no music or entertainment outdoors. 

 - There be no amplification and/or loudspeakers outdoors. 

 - The approval would be good for one year and renewed automatically 

unless there were complaints. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated the revised plan is a much better plan than the plan 

that was originally submitted given the safety concerns that the board had on 

the parking and in fact it enhances the parking in that you are only losing 

one spot as opposed to losing four spots. 

 

 Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

8. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 

 Nothing this evening. 

 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Gworek seconded. Motion 

passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

  

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:40 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

   

 

     Robert Salka, Chairman 

 


